Appendix 1

Moorside High School – Staff Consultation Meeting
Tuesday 14 September 2010, 3.10pm

In Attendance
	Nick Page
	Acting Strategic Director, Children’s Services 

	Jon Stonehouse
	Acting Deputy Director, Children’s Services

	Paul Makin
	Acting Assistant Director, Children’s Services 

	Sue Lightup
	Strategic Director, Community Health

	Mike Hall
	Lead for Every Child Matters, BSF

	Craig Monaghan
	Technical Manager, BSF 

	Pauline Singh
	Procurement Manager, BSF

	Chris Mee
	Group Accountant, BSF/PFI

	Cathy Starbuck
	Advisor for School Improvement 

	Helen Nicolle
	Principal Officer, School Admissions

	Fran Wright
	Senior Officer, School Admissions

	Richard Milton
	Head of Service, MAPAS

	Bernie Tomlinson
	Senior Youth Worker, Deans Activity Centre 

	Andy Coupe
	 LEP

	Kathryn Mildenstein
	Asset Planning Manager

	Paula Flynn
	Asset Planning Officer (Minute taker)


Approximately 50 members of staff attended the meeting
Sue Lightup opened the meeting, thanked staff for attending and introduced the representatives from Children’s Services. 

Mike Hall re-iterated the process that the LA had gone through last year and explained that the proposal had been withdrawn following the decision by the Independent Adjudicator on the St Georges RC High School proposal. This led to the LA having to review the whole BSF programme. 

The purpose of this meeting therefore is to discuss the revised proposal and record all view/questions and comments raised which will be reported to cabinet.

Since halting the proposal last year the LA have been looking at various options and in particular, how to improve the proposal.The proposal therefore is to close both Moorside and The Swinton High Schools and replace with a new 1350 place High School which will accommodate a locality learning support unit, the Dean’s activity centre and also provide a base for MAPAS.  The site will be enlarged to include the existing site  of Moorside High School. This will ensure the site is big enough for possible future expansion and will provide more than adequate space for the playing fields. The LA have now also secured funding to re-build Moorside Primary School and the proposal is to build this alongside the new high school. 

Questions and Answers

Q. How and when will the staffing positions be filled?
A. Once the temporary governing body is in place the appointment of the headteacher can be made, this is usually done 12 months prior to the new school opening. The newly appointed headteacher and temporary governing body can then draw up a staffing structure, which staff will be consulted on.
Q. What will happen if there a two members of staff but on one vacancy?

A. Staff will be interviewed for the post. There could be other positions also that staff can be considered for.
Q. Does that apply to support staff?

A. Yes it’s the same procedure, although support staff are on different terms and conditions.

Q. I can’t see the benefit of merging two schools. I can however see the benefit of a new building. Why can’t you build two new schools?

A. We do not have the funding for two new schools.  Investing in the refurbishment of two old buildings would not be good value for money. In addition The Swinton High School site is too small. We also have to plan pupil places for the city as a whole. If we look at the current numbers at both this school and The Swinton, many of the pupils actually live well outside the area. We therefore find ourselves in a situation where we have some schools that are oversubscribed and then others which are struggling financially as they don’t have enough pupils. 
We have undertaken a piece of work to identify the size of school that is needed in the Swinton area. We have included a wide area starting in the north from Clifton and including a circle of a mile radius from the proposed new site.   Excluding the Roman Catholic pupils it has identified that we need school for 1350 pupils.

As the initial number of pupils exceeds 1350, the idea is to use the replacement Moorside primary school building until the numbers reduce, which should be within 3 to 4 yrs. However numbers could reduce sooner depending on where parents decide to send their children. We also don’t know what the effect will be when the extended Walkden High School opens. 

I understand that people have the view that a 1350 place school is too large, but nationally this would not be considered as a large school.

Q. Where will Moorside primary pupils go to until they move to their new building?

A. They will remain in their current building.

Q. Will the new school have a playing field from day one and will it be large enough to accommodate all pupils that will be attending on day one>
A. There will be a playing field on site from day one and also an all weather pitch and a gymnasium. 

Q. Will the new school have the same amount of space per pupil as the sample schools?

A. All new schools have to be built following building bulletin guidance (BB).

Q. But will there be a large enough playing field for the additional pupils?

A. The actual playing field for the proposed new school is larger than the required amount specified in BB guidance. Ultimately when up and running the playing field will be in excess of the minimum amount required.  Initially this will be a smaller area than that recommended but this will improve once the old Moorside High building is demolished.
Q. What can use until the playing field is up and running?
A. We are currently looking at options.

Q. This school has just received its best results and so has Swinton High. Why then close two successful schools? There could also be increased demand for places at the new school.

A. Both schools are doing extremely well and no one is disputing that but there is no guarantee that there will be an increased demand for places at the new school. We do have  experience of amalgamating existing good schools .

Q. Can you give us an example of successful schools that have merged?

A. There are lots but it comes down to unique experience, quality learning experiences and leadership.

Q. If you look at the national trend, the majority of high schools are coming in just under 1000 places. If you double that size then you will not raise achievement.
A. Fundamentally, good schools are about high quality teaching and leadership. 

Q. It is important to have a manageable size class. Will pupil/teacher ratio increase?

A. It will be the responsibility of the temporary governing body and headteacher to set the class sizes but there is no reason why these should increase. 
Q. Will the new school be large enough for each class to have their own room and will there be any empty places?

A. All new buildings have to built using government guidance. In the two sample schools they have actually more space/area than specified in the regulations. The building has also been designed in a way that there are very few corridors which allows for more teaching/flexible areas.
Q. On what basis/data have you made the decision that this school is not good enough to refurbish? Both schools are two separate communities and should stay in their own communities.  

A. All schools have an Asset Management Plan which is basically a survey of both the internal and external areas of the school and details any back log of works and an estimated cost of these works. If money was invested into this building then you would not see any  educational benefit. Both schools buildings were built in 1930’s and 1950’s and the design of the buildings wouldn’t even allow for them to become fully DDA compliant.

Q. Concerned about the size of the new school. Results at this school are the best they have ever been and it’s a friendly and happy atmosphere. Why build a larger school and make it impersonal?
A. I understand and respect your views but increasing the size of a school does not make have to make it impersonal. It can be more challenging but it’s about managing and working together.   
Q. How can we sell a school to prospective parents if it is closing?

A.  BSF is about investing for the future and providing better opportunities. There comes a point where we have to look at different/better options. If we never looked at changing things we would never move on.

Comment - Still feel that the idea of one larger school is bad for the children.

Q. This school has been praised by OFSTED. Most of the staff are familiar with the pupils and staff and pupils alike respect one another. The idea of using a primary school building is not good, how long will the pupils have to stay in this building?
A. There is nothing to say that the good pupil teacher relationship won’t continue at the proposed new school. In terms of the length of time that the Moorside primary school will be used, looking at pupil projections we predict that within 3 to 4 yrs, numbers will have dropped to 1350.

Q. How can the school transition period be managed. The temporary 
governing body will have to cut staff and I doubt most of this can be managed via natural wastage. You also mention flexible buildings, however they won’t be as flexible once the school is full. 

In addition how are we going to manage what is a very long term loan? It doesn’t seem cost effective.  As a governor I am concerned how two schools can be brought together and then manage to keep a large school running. 
A. BSF is funded via PFI credits and we have no choice on the method of funding. One of the benefits of PFI is that buildings have to be maintained and to a high standard by the contractor otherwise they will incur financial penalties. Therefore the burden of maintaining the building is taken away from the school.

In terms of staffing, initiail pupil numbers will be very similar to the existing schools as every pupil is guaranteed a place.  As numbers reduce then there will be a need to look at the staffing structure, but this is the case with all schools. There are various other options that can be considered beforehand without having to look at redundancies.

Q. Concerned about the transition period and want to know how this will be managed? We have worked hard to get out of special measures and make this school successful.

A. At the point that the temporary governing body and the headteacher is appointed both schools can begin working with each other. No one is pretending a new school does not come without challenges but transition is about coming together and managing the process as best as possible. 
Q. Has the possibility of building two smaller schools never been explored?

A. We have looked any many options and carried out various feasibility studies. Based on the size of the site and where pupils reside we feel this is the most suitable option.

Q. The school leaving age is changing to 18 yrs. Will the new school have enough space?

A. The policy to extend the school leaving age to 18 yrs does not actually mean that children will stay on at school but will transfer to college or other learning environment and there are enough places within the city to accommodate those additional 16 to 18 yr olds. The planned implementation for this is 2013/14 however it could be that the new government decide not to implement this policy.

Q. What is the point of getting into debt via the PFI route, why can’t you just give us the money to invest into the building?

A. As stated earlier we have no choice on the method of funding.

Q. What will happen if we apply for academy status and are successful. Will we still receive BSF funding?

A. We are currently in the legal statutory period and therefore the LA will have to continue with this process.
Q. You say you have looked at many options and investment in this school is not a option. Why has Wentworth been given the funding for a refurbishment?
A. We have to look at the city as a whole and we feel that this is the best option for the pupils of Swinton.

Q. School budgets come from the number of pupils in the school - Will the amount per pupil be capped if the new school goes ahead?

A. The figure is determined nationally.

Comment - You are planning for the future but the size of the school will  not allow for any future children that may currently be attending a school outside the LA and may wish to come back to Salford.
Q. But you are not the people who will be on the front line, standards and quality could drop. This is pie in sky dreams for the current children.
A. We cannot sit here and give you all the solutions. Its about working in partnership and building on what has already been achieved at both schools- this is a multi million pound investment opportunity for the future. 

Q. You would have a totally different response if you were offering a new building for this school. I don’t feel you are being totally honest with the reasons for going with this proposal. We need honesty and the background as to why you can’t invest in this building? The governing body has repeatedly  asked for details of back log of condition on this building yet never received anything.

A. I am not sure who you have spoken with however all schools have copies of their AMP plans and should use them to manage and plan for future works. 
Q. I notice the title on presentation reads Wigan and Salford BSF yet Wigan have lost their BSF funding. What are the chances of Salford losing their funding?
A. Wigan were at a different stage than Salford, thus the reason of having their funding withdrawn, however there are still many advantages of working with Wigan. Whilst Salford have been successful in keeping it’s funding there is still a possibility that the funding could be withdrawn if we are not able to spend within the specified timeframe.

Comment - I can understand why you want to hang on to the funding and also that you need to look at the longer term but it is the interim period that
I am worried about and how the children will be affected. Also concerned on how the governing body are going to be able to manage.

Q. Does it really matter what we think - you seemed determined to carry on with this proposal?

A. All comments and views received during this consultation period will be submitted to cabinet. If cabinet make the decision to publish a notice then their will be various other stages of consultation. The overall decision on whether the new school goes ahead will be made by the Independent Adjudicator and not the city council.

Q. But you can decide on exactly what goes in the cabinet report.
A. The report is a public document and the cabinet meeting is a public meeting. All comments/views obtained will form part of the report.
Comment - Please could it be documented that as staff we are all concerned about the amalgamation. 

Reply - Your comment has been documented. Can I just add that it is not enough to just say that you don’t want the school to close – you need to approach us with options and alternatives. The LA would be happy to explore any options that you put forward.

Nick thanked staff for attending and their input. The meeting ended at 4.30pm.   
